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Office of the Secretary

To the Honorable Senate and the House of Representatives.

In compliance with General Laws, chapter 30, section
33, as amended by section 43, chapter 362, Acts of 1923,
I have the honor to submit herewith such portions of my
annual reports (Pub. Docs. Nos. 43 and 46) as embody
recommendations for legislation, accompanied by drafts
of bills to cover said recommendations.

F. W. COOK,

Ot Commontucaltl) of 99assac|)uscttg

Secretary.
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Elections.

1. Boards of election commissioners and registrars of
voters under the General Laws consist of four members
equally representing the two leading political parties. It
is reported that during recounts and the consideration of
other controversial matters there have been tie votes on
various questions which have remained unsettled. Since
it seems desirable that some method should be provided
for determining such questions in such boards, I recom-
mend legislation to provide that in case of a tie vote or
other disagreement the justice of the district or municipal
court having jurisdiction in the city or town, or a special
or associate justice to be designated therefor by such
justice, shall, for the purpose of settling the disagreement
or breaking the tie vote, be a member of said board and
shall preside and cast a deciding vote. At the present
time laws provide methods for deciding such votes in
certain cities. It would seem desirable to regulate the
matter by general law.

2. General Laws, chapter 53, section 14, makes pro-
vision for filling vacancy in case a candidate nominated
for office dies before the day of election or is found ineli-
gible. One of the methods provided is by the members of
the ward and town committees in the wards and towns
comprising the district. There is apparently no provision
made for calling and conducting a meeting of these com-
mittees. I therefore recommend that authority be given
by the chairman of the State committee of the political
party interested to call such a meeting and to proceed
until a chairman of the meeting is elected.

3. The question has been raised as to the legality of
certain acts of Registrars of Voters in a number of towns
in the Commonwealth in registering voters prior to the
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State election primaries of 1928, and as to the legal quali-
fication of voters so registered.

General Laws, chapter 51, section 27, as amended by
Acts of 1924, chapter 204, provided that at least one ses-
sion for registration should be held on or before the
Wednesday last but one preceding a primary. Acts of
1928, chapter 103, section 1, provides that there shall be
no registration of voters between ten o’clock in the eve-
ning on the twentieth day preceding and the day following
the biennial State primary. In many towns sessions for
registration were held at a later time than that author-
ized by said chapter 103. That there may be no question,
because of date of registration, as to the qualification of
voters so registered, I recommend that an act be passed
validating their registration, if otherwise qualified.

4. In 1922 an act was passed amending General Laws,
chapter 54, section 139, to provide for the appointment of
a Senator in Congress in case of a vacancy. No such
provision is possible under the present law in case of a
vacancy of Representative in Congress.

I recommend that the General Court memorialize the
Congress of the United States for the passage of an amend-
ment of the Constitution to permit such appointment.

Commission Fees and Secretary’s Salary.

5. Four members of the Department of the Secretary
of the Commonwealth are also commissioners to qualify
public officers. In the adjustment of their salaries con-
sideration is given to the amounts received by them as
such commissioners. Inasmuch as the fees received by
them are not fees of the Secretary’s office, I respectfully
recommend that salaries be adjusted without regard to
such fees, and that legislation be enacted to provide that
the State Secretary and officers or employees in his Depart-
ment shall charge no fee for acting as such commis-
sioners, and that the General Court consider the advisa-
bility of amending General Laws, chapter 30, section 13,
to provide that the fees to be paid for commission as
officers named therein be increased from $5 to $lO.
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Marriages.

6. In the Secretary’s recommendations in 1921 was one
relative to registration of persons authorized to solemnize
marriages. Attention of the office is frequently called to
cases not only of sincere misunderstanding but of unlawful
abuse of the laws relative to the solemnization of mar-
riages, and I believe that a proper registration would be
of benefit in many ways. I therefore renew the recom-
mendation made in 1921.


